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OPINION FILED SEPTEMBER 22, 2009

Hearing before ADMINISTRATIVE LAW JUDGE ERIC PAUL WELLS in Fort
Smith, Sebastian County, Arkansas.

Claimant represented by EDDIE H. WALKER, JR., Attorney, Fort
Smith, Arkansas.

Respondents represented by DIANE GRAHAM, Attorney, Fort Smith,
Arkansas.

Respondent No. 2 represented by DAVID SIMMONS, Attorney, Little
Rock, Arkansas.

Respondent No. 3 represented by CHRISTY KING, Attorney, Little
Rock, Arkansas.

STATEMENT OF THE CASE

On June 25, 2009, the above captioned claim came on for a

hearing at Fort Smith, Arkansas.   A pre-hearing conference was

conducted on March 11, 2009, and a pre-hearing order was filed on

March 12, 2009.   A copy of the pre-hearing order has been marked

Commission's Exhibit No. 1 and made a part of the record without

objection.

At the pre-hearing conference the parties agreed to the

following stipulations:
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1. The Arkansas Workers' Compensation Commission has

jurisdiction of this claim.

2. The prior opinion rendered by Judge Danielson on May 3,

2007, is res judicata and the law of this case.

3. On all relevant dates, the relationship of employee-

employer-carrier existed between the parties.

4. The claimant sustained a compensable injury to her cervical

spine when she suffered a hit to her head in October 2005.

5. The claimant was temporary totally disabled from February

23, 2006, to June 19, 2006.

6. The claimant is entitled to a weekly compensation rate of

$416 for temporary total disability and $312 for permanent partial

disability.

7. Respondents accepted and are paying a 10 percent permanent

partial impairment rating assigned by Dr. Capocelli on June 1,

2007.

8. The claimant returned to work for Rheem and worked until

July 2007.

By agreement of the parties the issues to litigate are limited

to the following:

1. Temporary total disability from July 18, 2007, through May

16, 2008.

2. Permanent and total disability or in the alternative wage

loss.

3. Second Injury Fund liability.

4. Attorney’s fees.
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5. When maximum medical improvement and end of healing period

for second period occurred.

6. Whether the Death and Permanent Total Disability Trust Fund

has controverted this matter.

Claimant’s contentions are:

“The claimant contends that she reached her
initial maximum medical improvement on or
about June 1, 2007 when Dr. Cappocelli
assessed a 10% impairment to the body as a
whole.  However, the claimant contends that
she re-entered her healing period on July 18,
2007 but that the Respondents did not restart
her temporary total disability benefits until
on or about May 17, 2008 after she had her
second surgery on May 16, 2008.  The claimant
contends that she is entitled to temporary
total disability benefits from July 18, 2007
until May 16, 2008.  The claimant contends she
reached the end of her second healing period
on February 3, 2009 and that she is now
permanently and totally disabled.  In the
alternative, the claimant contends that she is
entitled to wage loss disability greatly in
excess of her impairment rating.  The claimant
contends that this claim has been controverted
and that therefore her attorney is entitled to
an appropriate attorney’s fee.”

Respondents No. 1's contentions are:

“Respondents No. 1 deny that claimant
reentered a hearing period on July 18, 2007.
Claimant was seen by a nurse practitioner, Mr.
Hundly, on that date who noted she had a lot
on her plate with her pending retirement and
caring for her husband who has had coronary
bypass surgery and two subsequent strokes.
Mr. Hundly placed her on medical leave at that
time.  Respondents No. 1 continued to pay the
impairment rating.  Dr. Capocelli apparently
saw claimant on March 4, 2008 and recommended
surgery to remove a plate which he had
inserted as part of the earlier fusion.  He
advised that she cannot ever return to work at
Rheem.  Respondents initiated temporary total
disability benefits effective the date of the
surgery.  Respondents No. 1 deny claimant is
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entitled to temporary total disability from
July 18, 2007 to May 16, 2008.  Respondents
No. 1 has paid the impairment rating.  If
claimant has wage loss disability it is the
responsibility of the Second Injury Fund.”

Respondent No. 2 did not offer contentions.

Respondent No. 3's contentions are:

“Pursuant to Ark. Code Ann. §11-9-525(b)(1),
Second Injury Fund liability must be
determined prior to consideration of the Death
and Permanent Total Disability Trust Fund
liability.  If the Second Injury Fund is found
to not have liability and the claimant is
found to be permanently and totally disabled,
the Trust Fund stands ready to commence weekly
benefits in compliance with Ark. Code Ann.
§11-9-502.  Therefore the Trust Fund has not
controverted the claimant’s entitlement to
benefits.  The Death and Permanent Total
Disability Trust Fund will state its
contentions upon completion of discovery.”

The claimant is a sixty-eight-year-old female who has been

employed by the respondent for thirty-one years.  In October 2005

the claimant suffered an admittedly compensable injury to her

cervical spine when she received a hit to her head from a hoist

block.  As a result of that injury the respondents have accepted

and are paying a 13 percent permanent partial impairment rating.

After the work-related accident in October 2005 the claimant

underwent cervical surgery performed by Dr. Capocelli in February

2006.  She returned to work on June 19, 2006.  In September 2006

the claimant had surgery on her right wrist performed by Dr. Kelly

in which Dr. Kelly excised a right volar wrist ganglion.  This

surgery has no relationship with the specific incident injury the

claimant received in October 2005.
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In July 2007 the claimant again had to stop working and gave

the following testimony on direct examination:

“Q. What caused you to have to stop working?

A. Well, I run a thing called a tubulator, and
they make little stainless steel tubes that go
down into the pipes that slow the air down
when they go into the air conditioner.  And
they shut my machine down and they put me out
on the floor.”

Q. Now, when you say they, you mean Rheem
Manufacturing?

A. Rheem, Rheem shut my machine down and put
me out on the floor.  Well, out on the floor
you run al size parts, big parts, small parts.
You are reaching your hands up.  You are
tugging; you are pulling.  And for three days
I was on what you call seven hit louvers.  And
they go on the outside of the air conditioner.
They are huge, as big as this table.  And they
have got seven hits in them.  And you have got
to pick them up and get them - they stick
together, the louvers do, and you have to pick
them up and you have to shake them and then
put them in the machine, and then you run
other parts, but what happened is my left arm
would go numb.  It was just like it was
asleep.

Q. Now, that happened after the change in your
job duties occurred?

A. Yes, after they put me out on the floor.
You run a brake press.  You run straight
sides.  You run anything.

Q. Did you go back to the doctor after those
problems started?

A. Yes.”

On July 18, 2007, the claimant was seen at the River Valley

Musculoskeletal Center.  On that day, she was examined by Dr.

Capocelli’s physician assistant, John Hundley.  The claimant was

taken off work for two months and placed on physical therapy.  Dr.
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Capocelli saw the claimant on March 4, 2008, and a progress note

from that visit states as follows:

“The patient is known to me.  We had done a
previous two level cervical fusion on her for
which she was doing quite well until about
July this year and she apparently had to
change for work that she was doing at a plant.
At that time the work seemed, by her
explanation, to be a lot heavier due to the
more wrenching movement of the neck and by
that time she began to have an increase in
symptoms of neck pain and some numbness into
her arm.  She saw our physician’s assistant at
that time and he instituted nonoperative
intervention and of course took her off work.
Her x-rays at that time showed some movement
of the anterior cervical plate and despite the
nonoperative intervention courses she has now
been on she continues to have neck spasms and
discomfort and on x-rays today, though she
does appear to have reasonable boney fusion,
she has essentially full cervical plate to
partially backed out plate and to that I feel
that the plates really need to come out as any
relationship to the symptoms that she gets if
she moves her head and would certainly be able
to have her plate and certainly having
problems with having it continue to advance in
that position including damage to the
esophagus and trachea.

I feel the plate needs to be removed.  I do
not think at this point anything needs to be
done in terms of revising the fusion.  It
looks stable and I am going to go ahead and
get a CT scan through here to confirm that
there is adequate boney fusion in that region.
My only concern however is that I do not think
she can return to her primary work duty.  I
think that in July, changing positions within
the plant probably brought about this problem
and I do not think she will be able to return
to the plant at all.  At this point I have
recommended she seek social security
disability or if the company will completely
reposition her into a sedentary work position
for her.  At this point, she is off work until
further notice and likely at best would be
unable to return to her premorbid work duty.”
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Dr. Capocelli performed surgery in the form of “removal of anterior

cervical plate with re-exploration of anterior cervical fusion” on

May 16, 2008.  Medical records from the River Valley

Musculoskeletal Center from July 18, 2007, until the May 16, 2008,

surgery, prohibit the claimant from work activities.

One issue before the Commission is whether the claimant is

entitled to temporary total disability benefits from July 18, 2007,

to May 16, 2008.  It is clear that her treating physician

prohibited her from working during this time period and through her

credible testimony she was unable to work.  The cause of her

disability was that of the effects of her surgery from her

admittedly compensable work related injury in October 2005.  The

claimant is entitled to temporary total disability benefits from

July 18, 2007, through May 16, 2008.

On February 3, 2009, the claimant was seen by Dr. Capocelli

and, at that time, Dr. Capocelli issued the following progress

note:

“HISTORY OF PRESENT ILLNESS: the patient is
known to me status post interim FCEs.  The
patient is known to us.  She has had several
disk surgeries followed by plate removal.
Postoperatively, she is doing well and her
current x-rays look stable and she has had an
FCE that at this point demonstrates a fairly
significant limitation in her workability.

“At this point, she is reduced to primarily
sedentary lifting abilities.  Now, we have had
her on minimal strenuous work.  No repetitive
motion especially of the spine.  Weight limits
are lifting of about 10 pounds from 0 to 36
inches, 36 to 54 inches, and also carrying for
50 feet.  She has 5-pound lifting restriction
from 54 to 68 inches.  These are also only for
an occasional basis.  She could push and pull
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about 35 to 40 pounds occasionally.  Mobility
wise, she can stand dynamic standing,
occasional sitting, and occasionally working
for only up to about one third of a day and
her agility including bending, stooping, and
crouching is limited to occasional as well as
dexterity.

To that end, I do not think that these
restrictions fit within the compliance of her
work restrictions.  Of her work description at
this point, I do not think she will be able to
return to her premorbid work duty and would
only be able to return to a position that
would fit within the criteria as described
above.  In regards to her MMI, I feel the
patient has MMI.  At this point, I would issue
a 13% impairment of the whole person based on
the AMA guidelines.  This is a multilevel
fusion with some residual signs and symptoms
with second operation for plate removal.”

Another issue before the Commission is that of “when did the

claimant’s second healing period end?”  Specifically, I find that

the claimant reentered a second healing period on July 18, 2007,

and that the second healing period ended when Dr. Capocelli found

the claimant to have reached maximum medical improvement on

February 3, 2009.

The claimant has also asked the Commission to consider whether

or not the claimant is now permanently and totally disabled.  To

determine this we must consider the facts of this case including

the claimant’s age, education, work history, and her permanent

restriction limitations.  Ark. Code Ann. §11-9-519(e)(1) states,

“Permanent total disability” means inability, because of

compensable injury or occupational disease, to earn any meaningful

wages in the same or other employment.
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Here, the claimant is sixty-eight years of age and she did not

graduate from high school.  The claimant did attend the 12th grade

but left school because she got married.  Shortly after her

marriage she received her G.E.D.  The claimant then raised her

children until, as she stated, “when my kinds got big enough that

they didn’t need me...”  At that point she took some bookkeeping

classes at Vo-tech in Mena, Arkansas.  The claimant credibly

testified that the bookkeeping she learned was by hand and stated

that “I know nothing about a computer.”

The claimant did work at a processing plant for a few months

but her husband got hurt and she had to quit her job at the

processing plant.  Later, the claimant began employment with the

respondent and worked there for thirty-one years.  The respondent

is a manufacturer of air conditioners and heating units.  The

claimant’s entire history with the respondent is that of production

work.

The claimant has significant permanent restriction

limitations.  The claimant underwent a Functional Capacity

Evaluation on December 23, 2008, at the request of Dr. Capocelli.

Dr. Capocelli’s progress note of February 3, 2009, accurately sums

up the FCE finding as follows:

“At this point, she is reduced to primarily
sedentary lifting abilities.  Now, we have had
her on minimal strenuous work.  No repetitive
motion especially of the spine.  Weight limits
are lifting of about 10 pounds from 0 to 36
inches, 36 to 54 inches, and also carrying for
50 feet.  She has 5-pound lifting restriction
from 54 to 68 inches.  These are also only for
an occasional basis.  She could push and pull
about 35 to 40 pounds occasionally.  Mobility
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wise, she can stand dynamic standing,
occasional sitting, and occasionally working
for only up to about one third of a day and
her agility including bending, stooping, and
crouching is limited to occasional as well as
dexterity.”

On February 5, 2009, the claimant was seen by the respondents’

onsite doctor, Dr. Greg Lloyds.  A clinical progress note from Dr.

Lloyds stated “...functioning allowed basically for sedentary type

job only.”  Sherry Parker, a supervisor in the press department,

reviewed the limitations and said, “Unable to meet restrictions.

Advised that she might need to consider filing for social security

disability.”

It is clear that the claimant is not capable of performing the

only work type that she has ever known.  We must now consider other

potential employment types that the claimant might become employed

in and earn any meaningful wages.  The claimant did receive some

vo-tech training in bookkeeping.  However, that was at least three

decades ago.  It was her credible testimony that she learned to do

bookkeeping by hand.  The passage of time and the lack of use in

this skill has eroded the knowledge the claimant may have once had.

More importantly, the claimant testified that she knows nothing

about computers.  A bookkeeper that is unable to operate a computer

in 2009 is not employable.

With the claimant’s entire work history being in the

production of goods, she has not had the opportunity to develop

skills that would transfer to an employment setting where she would

meet the public.  During her testimony to the Commission, I had the

opportunity to observe her interaction with the attorneys.  While
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the claimant seems to be a nice lady, she does not do well in

communications with others.

The claimant’s motivation to work is particularly important

here considering her age of sixty-eight.  Many individuals retire

at that stage in life and the claimant is currently receiving

social security retirement benefits.  During testimony, on direct

examination, the claimant explained why she is motivated to work

and plans to continue working until the respondent no longer had a

place for her as follows:

“Q. Okay.  Does Rheem have any mandatory
retirement age for its factory workers?

A. Not that I know of.

Q. During your 30 years of work out there, did
you ever see any people working out there that
were older than you?

A. Oh, yeah.

Q. Before you got hurt in October of 2005, had
you already decided when you were going to
retire?

A. I couldn’t retire.

Q. Why not?

A. During the ice storm of 2000, the last day
of 2000 my house burnt and I lost everything,
and I had to cash in everything I had to build
me a house.

Q. Now, when you say cash in everything you
had, what are you talking about?

A. Well, if I had some bonds, if I had some
stocks.  I had a savings account.  I just
cashed it all in and we built a house.  And we
paid cash for it because I could not look at
30 years of payments.
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Q. So at your age, you didn’t want to try to
buy a new house and put a mortgage on it?

A. No.  No.

Q. Well, did have insurance on your house?

A. I had $47,000.

Q. So you didn’t have replacement value
insurance on your house?

A. No, I didn’t.  No.  I do now, but I didn’t
then.

Q. Did you have any way of figuring out when
you were ever going to be able to retire after
you lost your house like that?

A. Well, people would ask me and I would tell
them, “I don’t see any light at the end of the
tunnel.”  No, I didn’t.  I was planning on
working as long as I could.

Q. How was your general health?  Before you
got hurt on October 10th of 2005, did you have
any medical condition that you thought was
going to make you have to retire any time
soon?

A. No.  I have asthma, but I have had asthma
for years.

Q. How tall are you?

A. 5' 2".

Q. How much do you weigh?

A. 120.

Q. So you are not overweight?

A. No.

Q. I mean, you are not worried about getting
diabetes or anything like that, I don’t guess?

A. No.”
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The claimant certainly has motivation to work due to her current

financial situation.  Even though she is collecting social security

retirement benefits, her need to remain in the work force is

strong.

After review of the factors of this case, it is clear that the

claimant is permanent and totally disabled.  I find that she, in

her permanent condition, has an inability because of her

compensable work related injury to earn any meaningful wages in her

traditional employment type or other types of employment.

The Commission has also been asked to consider whether the

Second Injury Fund has any liability in this case.  The Arkansas

Supreme Court indicated the requirements for Second Injury Fund

liability as follows in Mid-State Construction Company v. Second

Injury Fund, 295 Ark. 1, 746 S.W.2d 539 (1988):

“It is clear that liability of the Fund comes
into question only after three hurdles have
been overcome.  First, the employee must have
suffered a compensable injury at his present
place of employment.  Second, prior to that
injury the employee must have had a permanent
partial disability or impairment.  Third, the
disability of impairment must have combined
with the recent compensable injury to produce
the current disability status.”

In the present case, it is clear that the first of the three

hurdles for Second Injury Fund liability is met.  In that the

claimant suffered a compensable cervical spine injury while

employed by Respondent No. 1.

The second part of the test is whether the claimant had any

permanent partial disability or impairment prior to her compensable

cervical spine injury.  Medical records and testimony of the
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claimant indicated that she did have at least some permanent

partial disability or impairment prior to her work related injury.

During testimony to the Commission, the claimant stated that

she had carpal tunnel syndrome and received surgery for those

difficulties some thirty years ago.  The claimant has also had

problems with pain and swelling in her right wrist in 2002, 2003,

and 2004.  In 2006 the claimant had surgery on her right wrist in

part to remove a ganglion cyst.  The claimant also has arthritis in

both hands according to medical records.

The claimant was also diagnosed with asthma and chronic

obstructive pulmonary disease prior to her work injury of October

2005.  A spot was found on her lung and surgery was performed to

remove it.  There have been several occasions prior to her work

related injury that the claimant was hospitalized for her lung

condition this lung condition also caused the claimant to miss

work.  However, I find no evidence that the claimant missed an

amount of work that would cause the respondent to bring any

punitive action against the claimant.  The second part of the test

for Second Injury Fund liability has been met.

The third part of the test is whether or not any prior

permanent partial disability or impairment combined with the recent

compensable injury to produce the current disability status.  After

careful review of the testimony of the claimant and the numerous

medical records, I find that they do not combine.

Evidence shows that the claimant’s disabilities or impairments

before October 2005 did not keep the claimant from doing her job
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for the respondent before the October 2005 injury.  In fact, she

returned to work after that initial injury and still performed her

job duties with her lung problem, arthritis, wrist difficulties,

and carpal tunnel syndrome.  The medical records and the Functional

Capacity Evaluation simply do not support the combination of her

prior permanent partial disabilities to produce her current

disability status.  The third part of the Second Injury Fund

liability test has not been met and thus Second Injury Fund

liability has not been proven.

The final issue in this matter is whether the Death and

Permanent Total Disability Trust Fund has controverted this matter.

The record indicates that the Trust Fund did engage in the

discovery process.  However, a letter was sent to the Commission on

May 1, 2009, by Ms. King, the attorney for the Trust Fund, which

states in part:

“The Death and Permanent Total Disability
Trust Fund defers to the outcome of litigation
on the following issues:

1. Temporary total disability from July 18,
2007, through May 16, 2008.

2. Permanent and total disability or in the
alternative wage loss.

3. Second Injury Fund liability.
4. Attorney’s fees.”

This letter was written and received nearly two months prior to the

hearing in this matter.   Find that the Death and Permanent Total

Disability Trust Fund did not controvert this matter.

From a review of the record as a whole, to include medical

reports, documents, and other matters properly before the

Commission, and having had an opportunity to hear the testimony of
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the witness and to observe her demeanor, the following findings of

fact and conclusions of law are made in accordance with A.C.A. §11-

9-704:

FINDINGS OF FACT & CONCLUSIONS OF LAW

1. The stipulations agreed to by the parties at the pre-

hearing conference conducted on March 11, 2009, and contained in a

pre-hearing order filed March 12, 2009, are hereby accepted as

fact.

2. The claimant has proven by a preponderance of the evidence

that she is entitled to temporary total disability from July 18,

2007, through May 16, 2008.

3. The claimant’s second healing period ended on February 3,

2009.

4. The claimant has proven by a preponderance of the evidence

that she is entitled to permanent total disability benefits.

5. The Second Injury Fund does not have any liability in this

matter.

6. The Death and Permanent Total Disability Trust Fund has not

controverted the issues of temporary total disability from July 18,

2007, through May 16, 2008, permanent and total disability or in

the alternative wage loss, Second Injury Fund liability, and

Attorney‘s fees. 

7. The claimant’s attorney is entitled to a fee on the

benefits awarded herein in accordance with the Arkansas Workers’

Compensation Act.
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ORDER

The respondents shall pay the claimant temporary total

disability benefits from July 18, 2007, to May 16, 2008.  The

respondents and the Death and Permanent Total Disability Trust Fund

shall pay benefits to the claimant for her permanent and total

disability as set out by the Arkansas Workers’ Compensation Act.

The Second Injury Fund is relieved from liability in this matter.

The respondents shall pay to the claimant's attorney the

maximum statutory attorney's fee on the additional benefits awarded

herein, with one half of said attorney's fee to be paid by the

respondents in addition to such benefits and one half of said

attorney's fee to be withheld by the respondents from such

benefits.

All benefits herein awarded which have heretofore accrued are

payable in a lump sum without discount.

This award shall bear the maximum legal rate of interest until

paid.

IT IS SO ORDERED.

_________________________
     ERIC PAUL WELLS
 ADMINISTRATIVE LAW JUDGE


